TEES VALLEY JOINT HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

MINUTES

2 SEPTEMBER 2019

The meeting commenced at 10.00 am in the Civic Centre, Hartlepool.

Present:

Councillor G Hall (Hartlepool BC), in the Chair.

Darlington Borough Council: Councillor E. Heslop.

Hartlepool Borough Council: Councillors B Harrison and B Loynes.

Middlesbrough Borough Council: Councillors A Hellaoui and E Polano.

Redcar and Cleveland Borough Council: Councillors D Rees, N Cooney (Vice-Chair) and S Smith.

Stockton-On-Tees Borough Council: Councillors E Cunningham, C Gamble and L Hall.

Also Present: Siobhan McArdle and Gill Hunt, South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation

Trust

Clare Cuthbertson, Elspeth Devanney, Dominic Gardner,

Dr Ahmed Khoja, Dr Raj Kumar, Tees, Esk and Wear Valley NHS

Foundation Trust

Daniel Maddison and Katie McLeod, NHS Hartlepool and Stockton

Clinical Commissioning Group

Donna Owens and Sarah Gill, NHS North of England Commissioning

Unit.

Officers: Joan Stevens, HBC Statutory Scrutiny Manager

David Cosgrove, HBC Democratic Services Team

Judy Trainer and Peter Mennear, Stockton Borough Council Alison Pearson, Redcar and Cleveland Borough Council

9. Apologies for Absence

Councillors:

J Clarke and W Newall (Darlington BC).

J McTigue (Middlesbrough BC).

10. Declarations of Interest

None.

11. Minutes of the meeting held on 17th June 2019

Confirmed.

12. South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust – CQC Inspection Report Update (South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust and Hartlepool and Stockton on Tees Clinical Commissioning Group)

The representatives from South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (STHFT) gave a presentation to the Joint Committee setting out the results of the Care Quality Commission (CQC) inspection in January/February 2019 and the improvement and action plans put in place as a consequence of the overall rating of 'requires improvement'. The presentation showed the specific results for the assessed areas for both James Cook University Hospital, Middlesbrough (JCUH) and Friarage Hospital, Northallerton (FHN).

The Trust representative highlighted the 'good' areas highlighted in the inspections and commented that some of the issues that had resulted in a 'requires improvement' rating. Critical Care had been an area that had been rated as 'requiring improvement' and critical care had been moved from FHN to JCUH but some of the rating for JCUH had reflected the CQCs consideration that there were insufficient side wards available; an issue that without sizeable capital input would be difficult to address. Issues around diagnostic imaging, for example, were matters that the Trust had raised with the CQC before the inspection.

The Trust management were obviously very concerned at the overall CQC rating but had instigated significant work in preparing the action plans that had been submitted in response to the inspection on 24 July.

Members expressed their concern at some of the areas highlighted as requiring improvement. The Trust representatives indicated that the report had been very difficult for their hard-working staff but commented that some of the issues were simple 'own goals' that could be easily and quickly addressed but others could not be so easily remedied. The Trust representatives stated that they had conflicting demands between to balance between the quality regulator and the financial regulator. The Trust had cut over £40m from its budget and considered that any staff morale issues were probably more reflective of the national situation than a local one.

The Trust had some very specific problems that the CQC seemed not to have accounted for. The bed occupancy rate was running at 94% when the national figure was some 9% lower. The Trust worked with other Critical Care sites across the northeast and their outcomes were good when compared across the other sites. It was difficult to balance financial

efficiency and patient safety and perhaps the Trust had been wrong to think the CQC would have been more understanding of this.

Reducing bed occupancy rates to the national average did have consequences and could have particular effects on cancer services for example. The Trust also had £225m of long term debt and one of the worst PFI schemes in the country that took £17m out of the budget each year. The Trust had ambitions that would have addressed some of the issues raised in other areas. The CQCs comments in relation to paediatric A&E had led to some changes in the A&E area and additional security. The Trust had been campaigning for a specialist paediatric A&E unit but this would require a £70m investment it did not have the capital for.

Members discussed some of the issues around the high bed occupancy rate and questioned if this was due to hospital and bed closures. The Trust representatives did not feel this was the case. The whole of the hospital provision across the Tees Valley needed to be seen as a single system delivering across the whole area. One major issue being seen at JCUH, probably amplified as the regional major trauma centre, was the numbers of people coming to A&E with complex medical needs.

The meeting discussed the arrangements the Trust was putting in place to respond to the CQC ratings and the engagement of staff in the process. The issues around critical care were focussed upon in Members debate and the Trust representatives indicated that there were some issues that could only be resolved through capital investment and there had been funding bids turned down. Staffing was also a concern for Members and the Trust indicated that the vacancy level was currently 5.5% (around 90 fte). Numbers of trainees were good with the Trust retaining around 90% of all student nurses when they qualified; the problem was that at the other end of the age spectrum a lot of experienced nurses were retiring.

Decision

That the South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust be thanked for their informative presentation.

13. Teesside Rehabilitation Services Developments (Tees, Esk and Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust)

Representatives of Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust outlined proposals for a reconfiguration of the rehabilitation services currently operating out of Lustrum Vale in Stockton and Kirkdale at Roseberry Park. Engagement with patients and families' had driven the proposed changes together with the CQC wish to see a move away from 'locked units' such as Kirkdale. Services would be centred at Lustrum Vale with an extended Community Team operating longer hours – 8.00 am to 8.00 pm, 7 days a week. This would be backed with additional training for staff who were now meeting the needs of patients with more complex needs

than in the past. The new remodelled pathways would ensure that patients would be assessed and into care models much quicker.

The Chair commented that there was significant debate locally and nationally around the availability of beds for patients with complex mental health needs and the numbers outlined here seemed to be quite low when the service covered the whole Tees Valley area. The representatives stated that based on the national figures, there should be 19 in-care beds for every 100,000 population. Across the services there would be 64 acute beds and 10 psychiatric beds. The changes here would ensure a better transition for patients from acute services. The expanded Community Team would carry out assessments in the community providing greater flexibility for patients.

Decision

That the Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust representatives be thanked for their presentation and that a further update be provided in 6 months' time to the Joint Committee.

14. Care Quality Commission Inspection Results – West Lane Hospital (Tees, Esk and Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust)

Representatives of Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust provided the Joint Committee with an update on the situation at west Lane Hospital following the CQC Notice of Decision to close the hospital in August 2019. Dr Ahmed Khoja opened the update by issuing an apology for the failures of care at West Lane which had proved to be a very distressing time for patients and their families in particular.

The presentation outlined the timeline of events leading up to the closure notice and the steps being undertaken to move the remaining patients out to alternative provision. There were currently seven patients remaining with the funding for an alternative venue for two of the young people with particularly complex needs. Work was ongoing to enhance the community support teams and the development of new plans for the future were underway; there was a need for these services in the Tees Valley.

The Trust accepted that there was a long way to go, particularly with regaining the trust of patients and their families.

Members questioned the timescales for reopening the hospital. Members were concerned that some of the young people previously placed in the hospital could now be moved to units some distance away putting even further strain on their families. The Trust representatives stated that much would depend on the reopening date and the assessment of the young people at that time but there would be the option for them to return. As for reopening the hospital it was not anticipated that it would reopen within the next six months. Members stated their belief that there needed to be a

promotion of openness by the Trust ensuring that patients, their families and the community know the truth of what happened.

Decision

That the Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust representatives be thanked for their presentation and that a further update be provided in 6 months' time to the Joint Committee.

15. Respite and Short Breaks Update/Monitoring (North of England Commissioning Support Unit/Tees, Esk and Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust)

The representatives from the North of England Commissioning Support Unit and Tees, Esk and Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust gave a presentation updating the Joint Committee on the progress of the review of the respite and short breaks service in Teesside.

Members referred to the previous issues around the review of the respite and short breaks service and sought assurance that the two venues, Bankfields Court in Middlesbrough and Aysgarth in Stockton, would continue to be available for families to utilise for short breaks and respite care. It was indicated that they would continue to operate but there was to be a review of the buildings being fit for purpose. Bed based respite care would continue for those families that chose it.

The presentation had referred to a Panel being implemented to consider referrals and assessments to provide some consistency. Members' questioned who would be represented on the Panel and commented that they would welcome representation from users of the service (and/or their family members). Members commented that the care these families provided was saving the NHS very significant sums of money each year and the provision of a respite and short breaks service was the least that could be done to help ensure they could continue to provide care for their loved ones. The needs of the carers also needed to be taken into account as part of this service, not just the individuals that received the service directly. The Chair questioned if Personal Independence Payments (PIP) could be used by these patients. The representatives commented that this was outside that system.

Decision

That the North of England Commissioning Support Unit and Tees, Esk and Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust representatives be thanked for their presentation and that a further update be provided in 6 months' time to the Joint Committee.

16. Recommissioning of Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) Services – Contract

Award (County Durham and the Tees Valley Commissioning Groups)

The representative from NHS Hartlepool and Stockton Clinical Commissioning Group updated the Joint Committee on the recommissioning of IAPT services. Following discussions between the CCGs it had been agreed that there would be two contract areas; one covering the Durham CCG area and one for the whole of Teesside and these would adopt the existing Durham model of one single provider. This had only been approved recently and therefore the contract had not yet gone out to the market but would shortly.

The aim behind the single provider model was to put in place a service that was more dynamic and responsive and simpler for people to access. The model would also look at the wider needs of patients in supporting their mental health through assisting access to additional support mechanisms such as housing advice etc.

Members questioned when the new service would be in place and was there sufficient time for this in light of the wider area being covered. The representative stated that the contract was due to commence in April 2020 and the specification was very robust and had become a reference point for others. The funding was based on the current and predicted rises in patient numbers. The services was a 16+ service; there was a separate review underway of similar services to school aged children and young people.

Decision

That the representative from NHS Hartlepool and Stockton Clinical Commissioning Group be thanked for his update report.

17. Direct Access to Hearing Services – Contract Award – NHS Hartlepool and Stockton on Tees CCG and NHS Darlington CCG (Hartlepool and Stockton on Tees NHS CCG and Darlington NHS CCG)

The Hartlepool BC Statutory Scrutiny Manager reported that an updated timetable for the contract award had not yet been received and would be circulated to Members and officers once received. A further update had been scheduled for the March 202 meeting.

Decision

That the report be noted.

18. Local and Regional Health Scrutiny Work Programmes (Statutory Scrutiny Manager)

A number of the work programmes for the member authorities had been circulated. The representatives from Redcar and Cleveland BC commented that in light of the presentation earlier in the meeting, they would share the results of their investigation into South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust.

Decision

That the work programmes be noted.

Any Other Items which the Chairman Considers are Urgent

Members referred to the recent changes made to the repeat prescription services in the region and suggested that an update at the next meeting would be useful so Members could share their experiences of the changes in their areas and receive an update from the North of England Commissioning Support Unit.

The meeting concluded at 12.35 pm.

CHAIR